Contents

Universities in Tennessee by Recording and Saving Calls Reporting Crimes and by Publishing Additional Crime Statistics	1
Analysis: How Tennessee's Colleges and Universities Manage Emergency Calls and Report Crime Statistics	5
Policies and messaging regarding emergency calls vary among Tennessee's colleges and universities. \dots 6	5
Federal and state laws require schools to report crime statistics	2
Crime statistics only capture a portion of criminal activity22	2
Colleges and universities are conducting surveys to go beyond crime statistics and assess their campus safety climates	
Programs to educate students and support victims of crime may lead to an increase in the number of crimes reported	
References	1
Persons Contacted	5
Appendix A: Senate Bill 2827 House Bill 2729, as amended	7
Appendix B: Campus Security Survey Results	9



Summary and Recommendations: Enhancing Safety and Security at Colleges and Universities in Tennessee by Recording and Saving Calls Reporting Crimes and by Publishing Additional Crime Statistics

Sending a child off to college can be one of the most stressful decisions a parent makes, and being informed and aware of potential safety risks on campus is an essential part of college preparation. Parents might be surprised to learn that some campus police or security departments in Tennessee don't record incoming calls reporting crimes or other incidents on campus—in contrast, 911 calls are always recorded and saved. Lawmakers in the 112th General Assembly expressed concern that not recording and saving calls reporting crimes could hinder investigations or lead to schools underreporting incidents on their campuses; they observed that some schools direct students (and staff) to call campus police and security departments for emergencies instead of 911. In response to these concerns, Senate Bill 2827 by Senator Hensley and House Bill 2729 by Representative Ogles (see appendix A), as amended, direct the Commission to perform a comprehensive evaluation of the routing and storage of emergency communications on the campuses of colleges and universities in Tennessee, including

- the ability of institutions to
 - » store data and recordings relating to emergency communications and
 - » store and retrieve complaints of criminal activity alleged to have occurred on campus and
- best policies and procedures, and consistency of messaging in this state, with respect to improving the ability of colleges and universities to store data and recordings relating to emergency communications.

There are no federal or state laws that require postsecondary institutions to record calls to their campus police and security departments; however, they are permitted to do so in Tennessee. According to interviews and a survey of public and private institutions by Commission staff, many institutions in Tennessee already record these calls, including nearly all the state's public universities. But none of the community colleges said they currently record incoming calls. And few of the private institutions said that they do. Regardless, most schools direct students and faculty to dial 911 for all emergencies.

Cost could be an inhibiting factor in some cases. The director of campus safety and security for the Tennessee Board of Regents (TBR), which

governs the state's community colleges and colleges of applied technology, said it would likely not be "a heavy burden" to begin recording calls to campus police, though "there would certainly be some cost." The cost to implement a call-recording system is driven by the number of users, the level of service and features purchased, and the need for new or upgraded equipment. Smaller schools that handle infrequent security calls can expect to pay less than large universities with significant student housing populations and geographic footprints. In the 2023 Extraordinary Session of the 113th General Assembly, legislators appropriated \$30 million for school safety grants to public and private institutions of higher education, which could be used for call recording systems—among many other school security efforts. Anecdotally, however, institutions have said they intend to pursue this funding for purposes other than call recording.

Although the Commission found no evidence of higher crime rates or other public safety issues at colleges and universities that don't record calls to their campus police and security departments, recordings of those calls could help ensure compliance with federal and state crime-reporting requirements, help police with investigations, and protect institutions in case of disputes over the facts of a report. For these reasons, the Commission recommends the state encourage colleges and universities to record and retain recordings of calls reporting crimes and conduct violations to campus police and security departments by providing additional funding to help postsecondary institutions obtain or improve emergency call recording systems.

Representative Ogles, when interviewed, expressed concern that some crimes might be underreported in college and university crime statistics. Federal and state laws require colleges and universities to report statistics and other information about crime and safety on campus. Federal law requires colleges and universities to publish statistics for specific crimes reported to campus security authorities, which include not only campus police and security but also college and university employees who have significant responsibility for student and campus activities. Tennessee's College and University Security Information Act directs public and private institutions of higher education to report annual crime statistics to the Tennessee Bureau of Investigation's (TBI) Tennessee Incident Based Reporting System (TIBRS) for crimes occurring on campus or in student housing; the list of crimes required to be reported under state law is broader than under federal law. But statistics reported to TBI include only those incidents reported to local law enforcement or campus police and security. Each year, the TBI compiles these statistics and publishes an annual *Crime* on Campus report.

Either way, crime reports required by federal and state law only capture a portion of criminal activity. According to the US Department of Justice, less than half of all violent victimizations nationwide (not limited to college

campuses) were reported to police in 2022. For many reasons, victims of sexual assault in particular are hesitant to report their assailants to authorities. In a nationwide survey of 458,328 students across 383 colleges and universities in 2022 and 2023, "of the 14% of respondents who said they had experienced unwanted sexual contact, 86% told friends or roommates, and about half told their families. But only 6% told campus or local police, 7% told a university employee, 3% went to an on-campus crisis center, and 16% went to an off-campus crisis center."

Through Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972 (Title IX), federal law requires schools to adopt and publish procedures for students to file complaints of sexual harassment or sexual violence. In addition to or in lieu of reporting sexual misconduct to law enforcement, victims can use the Title IX system to seek protection and disciplinary action through policies established by their institution. But the federal government does not require colleges and universities to publish statistics for the number of Title IX complaints they receive, and only three states—Louisiana, Maryland, and New York—require schools to report this information.

Data from Maryland provide an example of how publishing Title IX reports could give parents and students a more complete view of campus safety:

- During the state's 2020-2022 reporting cycle, institutions of higher education in Maryland reported 957 incidents categorized as sexual assault.
- Of the 527 reports categorized as Sexual Assault I (rape), only 23% were reported to law enforcement.
- Of the remaining 430 categorized as Sexual Assault II (attempted rape and other non-consensual sexual contact), just 13% were reported to law enforcement.

The data show that more incidents of sexual assault were reported to campus Title IX authorities (957) than to law enforcement (173). The state's 2022 report notes that even these additional data understate the true prevalence of sexual misconduct on college campuses:

For institutions that collected data on prevalence of sexual violence . . . many found that the incidents of sexual misconduct reported to the college and university represent only a subset of the incidents experienced. In other words, the reports of incidents provided by the institutions for this mandate may underreport incidents of sexual violence.

In 2019, the University of Tennessee (UT) System developed a standard format for reporting and tracking Title IX-related data across its institutions. The Title IX statistics reported tell a similar story to those in Maryland. For example, UT Chattanooga reported 64 incidents of sexual assault through

its Title IX office—but only three appear in the 2019 *Crime on Campus* report published by TBI. Just as it does in Maryland, the apparent discrepancies aren't evidence of deliberate underreporting of crimes by institutions in Tennessee; rather, the discrepancies reflect differences in reporting requirements.

Giving parents and students more information about sexual misconduct on campus can help them make more informed choices. To supplement the crime statistics already required to be reported under federal and state law, the Commission recommends that the General Assembly require colleges and universities in Tennessee to publish to their websites annual statistics for complaints of sexual misconduct and assault reported to their campus Title IX authorities.

Campus crime statistics reported under federal and state law don't include many incidents that occur off campus. Under federal law, colleges and universities are required to report only those incidents that occur on campus, on public property within or immediately adjacent to their campuses, or on noncampus buildings or property that the colleges and universities own or control. Under state law, they are required to report only those crimes that occur on campus or in student housing. But as one news story put it, "Parents don't draw the distinction between on-campus and off-campus crime if their child is the victim." A 2005 study by the US Department of Justice found college students were more likely to be victims of violent crime off campus than on campus. A 2009 study at Texas Tech University found 1,600 students were crime victims off campus in Lubbock, compared with only 35 crimes included in the school's federal crime statistics.

In addition to colleges and universities in Tennessee, law enforcement agencies around the state, including those with jurisdictions over or adjacent to college campuses, report all crimes in TIBRS as well. Latitude and longitude coordinates are a required part of entering the location of an incident in TIBRS. It might be possible, then, for TBI to provide statistics for crimes reported within a certain distance of college campuses, although neighboring jurisdictions should be careful to avoid double counting incidents.

To provide parents and students with access to more information about crimes on and in the immediate vicinity of college campuses, the Commission recommends that the Tennessee Bureau of Investigation develop a process to include statistics for crimes reported within one half mile of each college or university campus—a generally accepted walking distance—in its annual *Crime on Campus* reports, and that colleges and universities publish to their websites the statistics for their institutions from this report, which they are already required to make available upon request.

Analysis: How Tennessee's Colleges and Universities Manage Emergency Calls and Report Crime Statistics

"Most people don't realize it, Jeanne shouldn't have been there."

—Connie Clery

In 1984, when Howard and Connie Clery were looking at colleges for their daughter Jeanne to attend, there was very little public information about crimes on most university campuses. Jeanne's two older brothers had graduated from Tulane University in New Orleans, and she had been accepted to play for the school's tennis team, so it seemed like a sure thing that she would enroll there the next fall. But at a private meeting with the university president in October, they learned that a female student had recently been murdered in her apartment just off campus. Worried about their young daughter's safety, the Clerys looked for a school closer to their home in Pennsylvania and chose the small, idyllic campus at Lehigh University in Bethlehem.¹

A few days after she returned from spring break in 1986, Jeanne Clery was asleep in her dorm room when Josoph Henry, a 20-year-old sophomore who lived off campus, entered her building, passing freely through several doors that had been propped open by students. (Later, the Clerys would allege that the university knew the doors were regularly being propped open but didn't take action.) Jeanne woke up to find Henry rifling through her room; she had left the door unlocked for her roommate, who had misplaced her key. Henry slashed Jeanne with a beer bottle, raped her, and strangled her to death. It wasn't until after Jeanne's murder that the Clerys learned there had been 38 violent crimes — including rapes, robberies, and assaults—at Lehigh in the past three years.² At the time, there were no standards or requirements for campus crime reporting; fewer than 400 of 3,000 institutions then-nationwide were reporting to the FBI's uniform system.³ In 1988, Pennsylvania was the first state to pass a campus crime reporting law.⁴ Other states followed suit, including Tennessee in 1989.⁵ Federal legislation came in 1990.6

As of Fall 2022, there were more than 360,000 students enrolled at 275 colleges, universities, and other postsecondary institutions in Tennessee,

¹ O'Dell and Ryman 2016.

² Ibid.

³ Beyette 1989.

⁴ College and University Security Information Act (P.L. 448, No. 73). Griffaton 1993:

[&]quot;Pennsylvania was the first state to pass such reporting legislation."

⁵ College and University Security Information Act (Public Chapter 317, Acts of 1989). Tennessee Code Annotated, Section 49-7-2201 et seq.

⁶ Crime Awareness and Campus Security Act of 1990. Title II of the Student Right-To-Know and Campus Security Act (Public Law 101-542).

with many schools operating multiple campuses.⁷ Students and their parents consider many factors before choosing a school. They might be surprised to learn that some campus police or security departments in Tennessee don't record incoming calls reporting crimes or other incidents on campus—in contrast, 911 calls are always recorded and saved. Lawmakers in the 112th General Assembly expressed concern that not recording and saving calls reporting crimes could hinder investigations or lead to schools underreporting incidents on their campuses; they observed that some schools direct students (and staff) to call campus police and security departments for emergencies instead of 911. In response to these concerns, Senate Bill 2827 by Senator Hensley and House Bill 2729 by Representative Ogles, as amended, direct the Commission to perform a comprehensive evaluation of the routing and storage of emergency communications on the campuses of colleges and universities in Tennessee, including

- the ability of institutions to
 - » store data and recordings relating to emergency communications and
 - » store and retrieve complaints of criminal activity alleged to have occurred on campus and
- best policies and procedures, and consistency of messaging in this state, with respect to improving the ability of colleges and universities to store data and recordings relating to emergency communications.

The bill passed the Senate as amended but was deferred to summer study by the House Finance, Ways, and Means Subcommittee. The Commission voted at its June 2022 meeting to add the study to its work plan. See appendix A for a copy of the legislation.

Policies and messaging regarding emergency calls vary among Tennessee's colleges and universities.

At the majority of colleges and universities in Tennessee, students and staff are instructed to dial 911 for emergencies.⁸ Tennessee's 911 system is managed by 100 emergency communications districts (ECDs), each operating one or more call centers, known as public safety answering points (PSAPs). Each PSAP receives 911 calls placed within its designated geography and connects the caller to emergency services personnel.⁹ They are required to have call-recording capabilities.¹⁰ Revenue from a state fee on telecommunications services that connect with 911 is distributed to

⁷ Tennessee Higher Education Commission 2023a and 2023b (Figure 1.1).

 $^{^8}$ Commission staff reviewed institutions' websites, conducted interviews, and surveyed institutions about their emergency call policies. See appendix B for survey results.

⁹ Tennessee Advisory Commission on Intergovernmental Relations 2017.

 $^{^{\}rm 10}$ "As a minimum, each 911 call must be recorded." National Emergency Number Association 2018.

ECDs to fund their operations, 11 although most districts receive additional local funding. 12

Calls to 911, which are all recorded, are retained as public records.¹³ For local law enforcement and ECDs, "the retention and destruction of public records is governed by local record retention schedules developed pursuant to guidelines produced by the Municipal Technical Advisory Service (MTAS), County Technical Assistance Service (CTAS) and Tennessee Secretary of State's Division of Records Management."¹⁴ MTAS and CTAS recommend that emergency radio and telephone logs be retained for at least five years;¹⁵ rules of the Tennessee Department of Health's Emergency Medical Services Division specifically require that ambulance dispatch logs should be retained for at least 10 years.¹⁶ However, none of these apply specifically to the storage of 911 recordings by emergency communications districts.¹⁷

Recent federal regulations made it easier for callers to reach 911 from multi-line telephone systems and for emergency services to locate callers.

Contacting a 911 call center from a university campus landline has not always been as simple as dialing 911. Large facilities with multiple buildings often have multi-line telephone systems (MLTS), which sometimes require callers to dial a number or code before connecting to an outside line. To ensure that callers on MLTS can call 911 without a prefix, Congress enacted Kari's Law in 2017. In 2018, Congress passed Section 506 of the RAY BAUM'S Act², which requires every 911 call to include a dispatchable location—a validated street address of the person calling and additional information such as a room or floor number. Prior to this law, emergency calls from MLTS stations generally only provided a PSAP with a telephone or circuit number of the system's outgoing line and not the emergency caller's individual location. Enhanced 911 (E911) location accuracy rules adopted by the Federal Communications Commission (FCC) apply the same concept to calls from mobile devices. Cellular providers are required to meet dispatchable location requirements or meet horizontal (x/y location within 50 meters) and vertical location (elevation +/- 3 meters) accuracy benchmarks. A

¹ 47 USC 623 (Public Law 115-127).

² "Repack Airwaves Yielding Better Access for Users of Modern Services Act of 2018." 47 USC 609 (Public Law 115-141, Division P).

³ National 911 Program 2020.

⁴ Federal Communications Commission 2021.

¹¹ Tennessee Advisory Commission on Intergovernmental Relations 2017.

¹² Interview with Curtis Sutton, executive director, Tennessee Emergency Communications Board, March 27, 2023.

¹³ Tennessee Code Annotated, Section 10-7-301(6). Office of the Attorney General of the State of Tennessee Opinion No. 05-155, October 13, 2005.

¹⁴ Tennessee Comptroller of the Treasury "Records Retention."

 $^{^{\}rm 15}$ Municipal Technical Advisory Service "Records Retention Schedules" and County Technical Assistance Service "Current Retention Schedules."

 $^{^{16}}$ Rules of the Tennessee Department of Health Division of Emergency Medical Services, Section 1200-12-01-.15.

¹⁷ Interview with Curtis Sutton, executive director, Tennessee Emergency Communications Board, March 27, 2023.

Some colleges and universities have their own law enforcement agencies.

All public institutions of higher education in Tennessee are authorized to establish their own law enforcement agencies and employ commissioned police officers with the power to enforce all state laws as well as rules and regulations of the institutions.¹⁸ But this authority extends to only a few private universities:¹⁹

- private universities having an enrollment of at least 9,000 students and 9,000 or more employees, located within counties having a metropolitan form of government²⁰
- private universities or colleges accredited by the Southern Association of Colleges and Schools and located within a county with a population in excess of eight hundred thousand (800,000), according to the 2000 federal census or any subsequent federal census²¹
- private universities or colleges having a main campus of one thousand (1,000) acres or more that is located in an incorporated municipality which does not operate a police force²²
- private universities or colleges that are accredited by the Southern Association of Colleges and Schools and that have an enrollment which is thirty percent (30%) or more of the population of the municipality in which the main campus is located²³

Campus police officers are subject to training and standards of the Tennessee Peace Officer Standards and Training Commission and are authorized to provide police services, enforce laws, exercise arrest authority, and carry firearms.²⁴ Security officers are regulated by the Tennessee Department of Commerce and Insurance under the state's Private Protective Services Licensing and Regulatory Act.²⁵

¹⁸ Tennessee Code Annotated, Section 49-7-118(a)-(d). The University of Tennessee System, Tennessee Technological University, Austin Peay State University, Tennessee State University, the University of Memphis, East Tennessee State University, Middle Tennessee State University, and the state's community colleges and colleges of applied technology are considered "Public institutions."

¹⁹ Provided that the chief law enforcement officer of the metropolitan government, county, or municipal law enforcement agency in which the private university or college is located has appointed the police officer a special deputy in accordance with Tennessee Code Annotated, Section 8-8-212, or has appointed the police officer a special police officer.

²⁰ Tennessee Code Annotated, Section 49-7-118(f), applies to Vanderbilt University in Nashville.

²¹ Tennessee Code Annotated, Section 49-7-118(f), could apply to several institutions in Shelby County. Christian Brothers University is the only one that currently has a commissioned police force.

 $^{^{22}\,}$ Tennessee Code Annotated, Section 49-7-118(g), applies to Lincoln Memorial University in Harrogate (Claiborne County).

²³ Tennessee Code Annotated, Section 49-7-118(h), also applies to Lincoln Memorial University.

²⁴ Tennessee Code Annotated, Section 49-7-118(i).

²⁵ Tennessee Code Annotated, Section 62-35-101 et seq.

Unlike 911 calls, calls to campus police and safety departments are not always recorded.

Calls to campus police and other public safety department numbers are not governed by the same regulations and requirements for dispatchable location or indoor location accuracy as calls to 911.²⁶ Campus police agencies in Tennessee are not part of ECDs and therefore do not receive funds from 911 surcharges.²⁷ Federal law does not require postsecondary institutions to record or save recordings of calls to their campus police and security departments; no state requires this either. However, recording such calls is permitted under most states' laws, including in Tennessee.²⁸

According to interviews and a survey of public and private institutions by Commission staff, many campus police and security departments in Tennessee do record these calls, including nearly all the state's public universities.²⁹ However, none of the state's community colleges contacted by Commission staff said they currently record incoming calls, although many direct students and staff to contact campus security for emergencies.³⁰ The state's two largest private universities, Vanderbilt and Belmont, both record calls.³¹ Belmont employs state-certified security officers, not a commissioned police force, but instructs students and staff to call campus security first. Overall, 16 of the 22 institutions that responded to the Commission's survey question (73%) said they do not record calls made to campus security. See appendix B for complete survey results.

 $^{^{26}}$ 49 CFR Part 9-911 Requirements. These regulations only apply when calling 911 and not other numbers.

 $^{^{27}}$ Interview with Curtis Sutton, executive director, Tennessee Emergency Communications Board, March 27, 2023.

 $^{^{28}}$ Tennessee Code Annotated, Section 39-13-601(b)(4): "It is lawful under §§ 39-13-601 — 39-13-603 and title 40, chapter 6, part 3 for a person acting under the color of law to intercept a wire, oral or electronic communication, where the person is a party to the communication or one of the parties to the communication has given prior consent to such interception." Thirty-five states and the District of Columbia allow recording of calls with one-party consent. See Justia 2022 for list of states.

²⁹ Commission staff emailed 151 Tennessee colleges and universities with a link to an online survey; 23 schools responded. See appendix B. Austin Peay State University, East Tennessee State University, Middle Tennessee State University, University of Tennessee-Knoxville, and University of Tennessee-Martin responded "Yes" to the question, "Do you record calls made to campus security?" Tennessee Technological University responded "No." University of Memphis "Yes," interview with Chief Derek Myers, May 15, 2023. UT Chattanooga "Yes," email from Lieutenant Matt Holzmacher, September 19, 2023. UT Health Science Center "Yes," email from Chief Anthony Berryhill, September 20, 2023. UT Southern and Tennessee State University did not respond to staff inquiries.

³⁰ Chattanooga State Community College (email from Daniel Renegar, chief of police, July 7, 2023); Cleveland State Community College (email from Officer James Oister, September 7, 2023); Northeast State Community College (email from Brian Johnson, chief of police, September 7, 2023); Nashville State Community College (email from Tommy Phelps, chief of police, September 8, 2023); and Jackson State Community College (interview with Aaron Patton, chief of police, May 11,2023).

³¹ Belmont responded "Yes" to the Commission's survey. Vanderbilt email from Davis Strange, chief of staff and director of general services for Vanderbilt University Public Safety, September 19, 2023.

The director of campus safety and security for the Tennessee Board of Regents (TBR), which governs the state's community colleges and colleges of applied technology, said it would likely not be "a heavy burden" to begin recording calls to campus police, though "there would certainly be some cost." In the 2023 Extraordinary Session of the 113th General Assembly, legislators appropriated \$30 million for school safety grants to public and private institutions of higher education, which could be used for call recording systems—among many other school security efforts. Anecdotally, however, institutions have said that they intend to pursue this funding for purposes other than call recording.

The cost of an emergency call recording system is driven by the number of users, level of service and features, and need for equipment.

Much like Microsoft and other familiar software providers, providers of emergency communications software and services sell their products on a user license model. A small commuter school that handles infrequent calls with minimal security personnel may need a single license, while a large university with a significant student housing population likely has more security personnel and may pay more for several licenses. University police that respond to emergency calls from across a geographically vast campus may need features like computer-aided dispatch (CAD) and records management systems (RMS) that smaller schools don't.³⁵

The University of Memphis police department spends \$27,500 annually for CAD, RMS, and reporting software, plus an additional \$2,000 for voice recording. Omnigo, a software and service provider, told Commission staff that its CAD and RMS software can range from \$5,000 to \$15,000 annually but didn't mention call recording separately. Belmont University uses Omnigo and says it pays about \$8,000 for annual licensing. Tennessee Tech spent approximately \$100,000 to implement a CAD and RMS system that did not include call recording capabilities; the system's annual cost is \$15,000.

³² Email from Chuck Grimes, director of campus safety and security, Tennessee Board of Regents, September 7, 2023.

³³ Public Chapter 4, Acts of the First Extraordinary Session of 2023, Section 7.

³⁴ Email from Troy Lane, chief of police, University of Tennessee Knoxville, August 31, 2023; email from Derek Myers, chief of police, University of Memphis, August 31, 2023.

³⁵ Email from Chris Florczak, southeast channel sales executive, Everbridge RedSky, August 14,

³⁶ Email from Derek Myers, chief of police, University of Memphis, August 15, 2023.

³⁷ Email from Jennifer Coss, southeast regional sales manager, Omnigo, August 14, 2023.

³⁸ Email from Pat Cunningham, chief of police, Belmont University, August 14, 2023.

³⁹ Interview with Elizabeth Clemens, dispatch operations supervisor, Tennessee Tech University, June 12, 2023, and email from a Tennessee Tech campus police representative, August 15, 2023.

Recording emergency calls can benefit postsecondary institutions in many ways.

Although the Commission found no evidence of higher crime rates or other public safety issues at colleges and universities that don't record calls to their campus police and security departments, recording calls to campus police and security could help ensure compliance with federal and state crime-reporting requirements, help police with investigations, and protect institutions in case of disputes over the facts of a report. "I wouldn't want it any other way," said Austin Peay State University police chief Sammie Williams. "It helps make people feel safer in a way because they understand all that's being recorded." Call recording capabilities can be integrated with schools' police dispatch software, and some schools generate crime reports directly from these software systems. One campus police department told Commission staff of the difficulties they have generating reports manually because their system doesn't do it automatically, which they said "would not be cost effective or practical for schools with significantly more crime to report."

Law enforcement agencies consider audio recordings of emergency calls to be "critical pieces of information for investigators." Emergency calls "often establish a raw first-hand account and timeline that can later be checked against other evidence." As time passes following an event, "memories become more susceptible to error," making it important to "record a witness' recollection for an event or persons as quickly as possible." Emergency dispatchers can be "trained to ask appropriate and specific questions of callers so that a witness' memory report can be as accurate as possible." Two of the state's larger private universities that don't currently record calls told Commission staff that they are actively exploring call-recording systems.

Recordings of 911 calls can be used as evidence in court under very limited circumstances. In 2006, the US Supreme Court upheld a man's domestic violence conviction where evidence from a 911 call was admitted by the court when authorities were unable to locate the victim for trial.⁴⁸ The doctrine set forth in that case was cited recently by the Massachusetts Supreme Court in 2021 to allow statements made during a 911 call placed

⁴⁰ McDonald 2023.

⁴¹ Email from Derek Myers, chief of police, University of Memphis, August 15, 2023.

⁴² Email from Pat Cunningham, chief of police, Belmont University, August 14, 2023.

⁴³ Murphy 2022.

⁴⁴ Ibid.

⁴⁵ Kosziollek 2019.

⁴⁶ Kassis 2017.

⁴⁷ Email from John D. Lotrionte, director of campus police and safety, Christian Brothers University, September 19, 2023. Email from Jeffrey Dale, chief of campus security, Lipscomb University, September 19, 2023.

⁴⁸ Greenhouse 2006. *Davis v. Washington*, 547 U.S. 813, 126 S. Ct. 2266 (2006).

shortly after a domestic assault when the victim was later unable to testify at trial.⁴⁹

Colleges may have reasons to want to record many other types of calls besides emergency calls. One provider of call-recording software said, "Higher education institutions should consider recording interactions for a variety of reasons," including potential for dispute resolution over issues like "tuition assistance, billing questions, scholarship inquiries, housing service needs, admissions, records and transcripts, and more." This provider also said recording calls "protects the institution and the student or parent." New York University has adopted a comprehensive policy for customer service call monitoring across its various schools and colleges. 51

Federal and state laws require schools to report crime statistics.

In every state, postsecondary institutions that participate in federal financial aid programs are required by federal law to report crime statistics and publish information about campus safety policies. Prior to the adoption of a federal law, Tennessee had already enacted similar requirements, and was among the first states to do so.⁵² Commission staff identified 19 other states with their own campus crime reporting laws in addition to federal law.⁵³ Crime reporting laws at the federal and state level provide students and parents with valuable safety information, though they don't capture all incidents involving college students on or around campus.

Federal Law: The Jeanne Clery Disclosure of Campus Security Policy and Campus Crime Statistics Act (Clery Act)

Following the 1986 rape and murder of Jeanne Clery in her dorm room at Lehigh University, Jeanne's parents advocated for laws that required universities to disclose their crime rates—having discovered that there had been 38 violent crimes on Lehigh's campus in the preceding three years. In 1990, Congress passed the Student Right-to-Know and Campus Security Act, which amended Title IV of the Higher Education Act of 1965 by requiring that all colleges and universities participating in federal financial aid programs under that title report crime statistics. In 1998, the law was renamed The Jeanne Clery Disclosure of Campus Security Policy

⁴⁹ Commonwealth v. Rand, 487 Mass. 811, 170 N.E.3d 324 (2021).

⁵⁰ Numonix 2019.

⁵¹ New York University 2022.

⁵² College and University Security Information Act (Public Chapter 317, Acts of 1989). Tennessee Code Annotated, Section 49-7-2201 et seq.

⁵³ California, Colorado, Connecticut, Delaware, Georgia, Illinois, Kentucky, Louisiana, Massachusetts, Maine, Michigan, New Jersey, New York, North Carolina, Pennsylvania, South Carolina, Utah, Virginia, and West Virginia.

⁵⁴ Holder 2017.

⁵⁵ Holder 2017. Title IV contains federal financial aid programs that provide grant, work-study, and loan funds to students attending college or career school.

and Campus Crime Statistics Act (Clery Act) and was amended to increase the reporting requirements, adding to the types of crimes to be reported, expanding the area within which crimes must be reported, and improving access to the reports.⁵⁶ Requirements to report hate crimes and emergency response practices were added under the Higher Education Opportunity Act of 2008, and additional crimes against women were added to reporting requirements following the reauthorization of the Violence Against Women Act in 2013.⁵⁷

Who is Required to Report under the Clery Act?

Regulations for who must report are not defined in statute but are identified in federal regulations as campus security authorities or CSAs.⁵⁸ Under these guidelines, a campus security authority includes

- an institution's campus police or security departments;
- any individual or individuals who have responsibility for campus security but who do not constitute a campus police department or a campus security department as defined, such as an individual who is responsible for monitoring entrance into institutional property;
- any individual or organization specified in an institution's statement of campus security policy as an individual or organization to which students and employees should report criminal offenses; and
- an official of an institution who has significant responsibility for student and campus activities, including, but not limited to, student housing, student discipline, and campus judicial proceedings—if such an official is a pastoral or professional counselor, the official is not considered a campus security authority when acting as a pastoral or professional counselor.⁵⁹

Additionally, determining who constitutes a CSA is partially at the institution's discretion. Regulations do not require that employees with minimal responsibilities, such as a part-time professor, be considered CSAs. According to the *Clery Act Appendix for FSA Handbook*, "If paragraphs (i)-(iii) of the definition of CSAs are not applicable, institutions should focus on the 'significant responsibilities' of an employee when determining whether that employee is a CSA." Crimes reported to a pastoral or professional counselor are not required to be reported. 61

⁵⁶ Holder 2017.

⁵⁷ Ibid.

⁵⁸ US Department of Education 2021. 34 CFR 668.46 (a).

⁵⁹ 34 CFR 668.46(a).

⁶⁰ US Department of Education 2021.

^{61 34} CFR 668.46(c)(8).

What is Required to be Reported?

Under the Clery Act, criminal offenses including criminal homicide, rape and other sexual assaults, robbery, aggravated assaults, burglary, motor vehicle theft, and arson—as well as arrests and disciplinary referrals for violations of drug, liquor, and weapons laws—must be reported.⁶² In addition, any criminal offenses against persons and property and incidents of larceny or theft, simple assault, intimidation, or destruction, damage, or vandalism of property, in which an individual or group is intentionally targeted because of their actual or perceived race, gender, religion, national origin, sexual orientation, gender identity, ethnicity, or disability must also be included, using definitions from the Hate Crime Statistics Act.⁶³ Following the 2013 reauthorization of the Violence Against Women Act, statistics regarding incidents of dating violence, domestic violence, and stalking must also be included.⁶⁴ All reported crimes must be recorded, but Clery Act reporting does not require initiating an investigation.⁶⁵

If a reported crime is fully investigated by a sworn or commissioned law enforcement officer and is formally determined to be false or baseless ("unfounded"), then the institution is not required to report, or may remove, that reported crime from its statistics. The number of crime reports that were unfounded must still be disclosed to the US Department of Education and included in the institution's annual security report.⁶⁶

Clery Geography

There are three recognized categories of geographic locations wherein crimes must be reported under the Clery Act:

- 1. "Campus" is defined as
 - i. "any building or property owned or controlled by an institution within the same reasonably contiguous geographic area and used by the institution in direct support of, or in a manner related to, the institution's educational purposes, including residence halls and
 - ii. any building or property that is within or reasonably contiguous to the area identified in paragraph (i) of this definition, that is owned by the institution but controlled by another person, is frequently used by students, and supports institutional purposes (such as a food or other retail vendor)."

14

⁶² White House Task Force to Protect Students from Sexual Assault 2014.

⁶³ White House Task Force to Protect Students from Sexual Assault 2014; and 20 USC Section 1092(f)/7).

 $^{^{64}}$ As defined within 20 USC Sections 1092(f)(1)(F)(iii) and 1092(f)(7). White House Task Force to Protect Students from Sexual Assault 2014.

^{65 34} CFR 668.46(c)(2)(i).

⁶⁶ US Department of Education 2021.

"Reasonably contiguous geographic area" is not defined, but additional locations, branch campuses, or administrative locations not within a reasonably contiguous area as determined by the institution, are typically considered a separate campus for reporting purposes.⁶⁷

- 2. "Noncampus buildings and property" is defined as
 - i. "any building or property owned or controlled by a student organization that is officially recognized by the institution or
 - ii. any building or property owned or controlled by an institution that is used in direct support of, or in relation to, the institution's educational purposes, is frequently used by students, and is not within the same reasonably contiguous geographic area of the institution."⁶⁸

Officially recognized fraternity- and sorority-owned houses and apartment buildings owned and controlled by the university would be considered noncampus buildings. Event facilities located off campus and utilized for campus activities, such as athletic facilities used for campus sporting events, would also be included.⁶⁹

3. "Public property" is defined as

All public property, including thoroughfares, streets, sidewalks, and parking facilities, that is within the campus or immediately adjacent to and accessible from the campus.⁷⁰

Crimes that take place anywhere that doesn't fall within these three categories are not included in Clery Act reporting.

Other Requirements Under the Clery Act

The Clery Act includes additional requirements beyond campus crime reporting. Schools' annual security reports must also contain certain information and policies, including emergency response and evacuation procedures. There are rules for maintaining a daily campus crime log. And schools with campus housing must also publish a fire safety report.

The Annual Security Report

Every year by October 1st, institutions must distribute an annual security report that includes the following items:

policies regarding alcoholic beverages and underage drinking laws

⁶⁷ US Department of Education 2021.

^{68 34} CFR 668.46(a).

⁶⁹ US Department of Education 2021.

⁷⁰ 34 CFR 668.46(a).

- policies regarding illegal drugs and applicable federal and state drug laws
- programs on substance abuse
- programs to prevent dating violence, domestic violence, sexual assault, and stalking, and the procedures institutions will follow when such crimes are reported
- information regarding sex offenders
- descriptions of emergency response and evacuation procedures
- policies regarding missing student notifications
- · campus crime statistics
- number of crimes that were unfounded
- policies regarding procedures for reporting criminal actions or emergencies on campus
- policies on security of and access to campus facilities
- policies on enforcement authority of security personnel, working relationship of campus security personnel with state and local police agencies, accurate and prompt reporting of crimes, and pastoral and professional counselors
- programs on campus security procedures and practices⁷¹

Clery Act crime statistics for the three most recent years must be submitted to the US Department of Education through the Campus Safety and Security Survey Website. Notice of availability of the annual security report must be distributed to all current and prospective students and employees. The notice must include a statement of the report's availability, a statement that a paper copy of the report will be provided upon request, a brief description of the contents, and the exact electronic address of the report. Federal regulations allow the report to be distributed by mail or email, by providing a copy directly to individuals, or by posting the report online.

Emergency Response, Evacuation Notifications, and Timely Warnings

Descriptions of emergency response and evacuation procedures must be included in an institution's annual security report. The statement must include the methods that the institution will use to immediately notify the campus community of any emergency situation. Emergency notifications or timely warnings are required based upon the circumstances. If a Clery Act crime occurs within an institution's Clery geography and is considered by the institution to represent a serious or continuing threat to students

⁷¹ US Department of Education 2021.

⁷² Ibid.

^{73 34} CFR 668.41(e).

and employees, a timely warning must be issued. See Table 1 for the differences between timely warnings and emergency notifications.

Table 1. Clery Act Emergency Notifications vs. Timely Warnings

	Emergency Notifications	Timely Warnings
Scope	Significant emergency or dangerous situation	Clery crimes reported to CSAs
Triggered by?	Event that is currently occurring on or imminently threatening campus	Crimes that occurred and represented an ongoing threat
Where event occurs?	Only on campus	Anywhere within Clery Geography
How soon to issue?	Immediately upon confirmation of situation	As soon as information is available

Source: US Department of Education 2021.

The Daily Crime Log

Under the Clery Act, any institution that has a campus police and security department must create and maintain a daily crime log. The nature, date, time, and general location of every crime that occurs within defined Clery geography must be included.⁷⁴ If known, the disposition of the complaint must be included as well. Crime log entries must be made within two business days of the report. If there is evidence that releasing any of the information required in the daily crime log would jeopardize an ongoing investigation or the safety of an individual, that information may be withheld. The crime log for the most recent 60-day period must be open to public inspection during normal business hours, and any other portion of the crime log must be made available within two business days.⁷⁵

Annual Fire Safety Report

Any institution that publishes an annual security report under the Clery Act and maintains on-campus housing must also publish an annual fire safety report. Additionally, any school with on-campus housing must maintain a fire log. The nature, date, time, and general location of any fire that occurred in an on-campus student housing facility must be recorded in the log within two business days. The log for the most recent 60-day period must be open to public inspection during normal business hours, and any other portion of the log must be made available within two business days.⁷⁶

⁷⁴ US Department of Education 2021.

⁷⁵ Ibid

⁷⁶ Ibid. Fire safety report requirements are defined within 34 CFR 668.49.

Compliance and Federal Enforcement of the Clery Act

The US Department of Education is responsible for enforcing compliance with the Clery Act through investigations or audits. The department can perform two types of compliance reviews: a general assessment of an institution's compliance with Title IV eligibility requirements, including Clery, or a focused investigation of campus security and Clery compliance.⁷⁷ Investigations may be initiated in response to a complaint received, in response to a media event regarding potential compliance concerns, or through a random review selection process.⁷⁸ The department then collects information regarding compliance and issues a preliminary program review report, identifying findings of noncompliance. Once the institution has a chance to respond in writing, the department issues a final review determination, which is used to determine whether to issue a fine and what the fine amount will be. As of January 30, 2023, the maximum Clery fine is \$67,544 per violation.⁷⁹

Tennessee College and University Security Information Act

The Tennessee College and University Security Information Act says that institutions of higher education that are required to report statistics under the Clery Act must also report crimes to the Tennessee Bureau of Investigation (TBI).⁸⁰ The law directs public and private institutions of higher education to report annual crime statistics to TBI's Tennessee Incident Based Reporting System (TIBRS) for crimes occurring on campus or in student housing; the list of crimes required to be reported under state law is broader than under federal law. Each year, the TBI compiles these statistics and publishes an annual *Crime on Campus* report; there were 4,729 reported crimes on college campuses in Tennessee in 2022.

What is Required to be Reported?

The types of crimes required to be reported are outlined in the TIBRS Data Collection Manual and are classified into Group A and B offenses. Group A offenses include homicide, kidnapping, forcible sex offenses (rape and fondling), robbery, assault, arson, extortion and blackmail, burglary, larceny, theft, motor vehicle theft, counterfeiting and forgery, fraud, embezzlement, stolen property, vandalism, drug and narcotic violations, sex offenses (nonforcible), pornography and obscene material, gambling offenses, prostitution, human trafficking, bribery, weapon law violations, and animal cruelty.⁸¹ Group B offenses include bad checks, curfew violations and vagrancy, disorderly conduct, driving under the influence, drunkenness, family-nonviolent, liquor law violations, peeping

⁷⁷ American Council on Education 2023.

⁷⁸ US Department of Education "Clery Act Reports."

⁷⁹ American Council on Education 2023.

⁸⁰ Tennessee Code Annotated, Sections 49-7-2202 and 2203.

⁸¹ Tennessee Bureau of Investigation 2018.

tom, trespassing, and all other offenses.⁸² Colleges and universities must submit crime statistics monthly to the TBI Crime Statistics Unit (CSU) staff.⁸³

Tennessee's definition of campus geography is different than that of the Clery Act.

The Tennessee College and University Security Information Act requires crime statistics to be reported for crimes occurring on campus or in oncampus student housing.⁸⁴ State law does not include noncampus and public property definitions comparable to those under the Clery Act. Additionally, the crime statistics must include data for crimes against the students of institutions of higher education that are committed within the county where the school is located—if available from local law enforcement.⁸⁵

Other Tennessee College and University Security Information Act Requirements

Like the federal Clery Act, Tennessee's College and University Security Information Act requires schools to provide more than just crime reports. For example, schools are required to produce annual reports and daily crime logs, and the TBI is required to produce an annual report for the governor and the General Assembly.

The Annual Report

Each institution is required to publish an annual report that includes crime statistics and crime rates for the most recent three-year period. Statistics must be reported to the TBI, and each report submitted must be certified by the president or chancellor of the institution. ⁸⁶ Crime rates are based on the numbers and categories of crimes and the number of full time equivalent undergraduate and graduate students and full-time equivalent employees. ⁸⁷ If an institution has more than one campus, it must provide a report for each campus. The report must be provided to every person who submits an application for admission to the institution, each new employee, and any current student or employee upon request. The institution must also provide information regarding security procedures and policies to every person who submits an application for admission to the institution, each new employee, and any current student or employee upon request

⁸² Ibid

⁸³ Rules of the Tennessee Bureau of Investigation, Chapter 1395-1-7-.04.

⁸⁴ Tennessee Code Annotated, Section 49-7-2203(a).

⁸⁵ Tennessee Code Annotated, Section 49-7-2205(b)(1).

⁸⁶ Tennessee Code Annotated, Section 49-7-2203(a).

⁸⁷ Tennessee Code Annotated, Section 49-7-2203(b).

and must notify applicants of the availability of such information.⁸⁸ The information for the most recent school year shall include, but is not limited to

- the number of undergraduate and graduate students enrolled;
- the number of undergraduate and graduate students living in student housing;
- the total number of nonstudent employees working on the campus;
- the administrative office responsible for security on the campus;
- a description of the type and number of security personnel utilized by the institution, including a description of their training;
- the enforcement authority of security personnel, including their working relationship with state and local law enforcement agencies;
- policies on reporting criminal incidents to state and local law enforcement agencies;
- policies regarding access to institutional facilities and programs by students, employees, guests, and other individuals;
- procedures and facilities for students and others to report criminal actions or other emergencies occurring on campus and policies concerning the institution's response to the reports;
- a statement of policy regarding the possession, use, and sale of alcoholic beverages;
- a statement of policy regarding the possession, use, and sale of illegal drugs;
- a statement of policy regarding the possession and use of weapons by security personnel and any other person;
- any policy regarding students or employees with criminal records;
- security considerations used in the maintenance of campus facilities, including landscaping, groundskeeping, and outdoor lighting; and
- a description of the communication media used to inform the campus community about security matters as well as the frequency with which the information is usually provided.⁸⁹

Institutions that maintain student housing facilities must also include

20

⁸⁸ While the law requires institutions to publish this annual report and make the information available upon request, there is no requirement to post the report on schools' websites. However, some schools do include them alongside their Clery reports.

⁸⁹ Tennessee Code Annotated, Section 49-7-2203(c).

- types of student housing available, such as on-campus, off-campus; single room, double, group; single sex, coed; undergraduate, graduate, married, or other types of student housing;
- policies on housing assignments and requests by students for assignment changes;
- policies concerning the identification and admission of visitors in student housing facilities;
- measures to secure entrances to student housing facilities;
- standard security features used to secure doors and windows in students' rooms;
- a description of the type and number of employees, including security personnel, assigned to the student housing facilities, which shall include a description of their security training;
- the type and frequency of programs designed to inform student housing residents about housing security and enforcement procedures;
- policies and any special security procedures for housing students during low-occupancy periods such as holidays and vacation periods; and
- policies on the housing of guests and others not assigned to the student housing or not regularly associated with the institution of higher education.⁹⁰

Daily Crime Log

Under the College and University Security Information Act, each institution that has a police or security department must keep and maintain a daily log, recording all crimes against persons or property reported to the department. The date, time, and general location of the crime must be included and, if an arrest has been made, the names and addresses of all persons arrested and the charges against them. All entries in the log shall be open to public inspection without charge during regular business hours.⁹¹

Report to Governor and General Assembly

The TBI director must provide an annual report from all campus reports to the governor and to the State and Local Government and Education committees of the Senate and to the State Government and Education Administrative committees of the House.⁹²

⁹⁰ Tennessee Code Annotated, Section 49-7-2203(d).

⁹¹ Tennessee Code Annotated, Section 49-7-2206.

⁹² Tennessee Code Annotated, Section 49-7-2205(a).

State Enforcement and Compliance

There are several ways in which a college or university may be classified as noncompliant with the requirements of the TIBRS Program, including

- failure to submit data to the TBI CSU for three consecutive months in a format accepted by the repository;
- failure to submit by the 10th of the following month for four consecutive months;
- failure to have a reporting agency coordinator (RAC) or alternate RAC (if applicable) receive the mandatory hours of TIBRS Program training annually;
- failure to implement corrective actions outlined in a report of findings from a quality assurance review performed by the TBI CSU staff within 60 days of receipt of the report by the college or university;
- failure to submit a written response to the TBI CSU detailing steps taken to implement suggested recommendations within 60 days of receipt of the quality assurance review report;
- failure to correct errors identified in error reports sent back to the college or university within 60 days of receipt of the report;
- failure to appoint a RAC, in writing from the administrator, within 30 days of starting reporting to the TIBRS Program;
- failure to appoint a new RAC, in writing from the administrator, within 30 days after the position has become vacant;
- failure to produce all records requested for quality assurance reviews; and
- failure to submit four consecutive months of data with an error rate of less than 4.0% after the college or university has been certified.⁹³

Institutions that do not correct any of the incidents listed above within 30 days after notification will result in the loss of certification status. There is no fine associated with noncompliance.⁹⁴

Crime statistics only capture a portion of criminal activity.

Representative Ogles, who introduced House Bill 2729, expressed concern that some crimes might be underreported in college and university crime statistics.⁹⁵ While laws requiring colleges and universities to report crimes on campus provide students and the public with important information,

22

⁹³ Rules of the Tennessee Bureau of Investigation, Chapter 1395-1-7-.07.

⁹⁴ Ibid

⁹⁵ Interviewed May 22, 2022.

these reports have their limitations. First and foremost is that many crimes aren't reported at all. Or, when victims do report something, they choose to report it through institutional systems instead of the criminal system. Lastly, crimes involving students that happen outside the laws' defined campus geography aren't included in campus statistics.

Crime victims—particularly victims of sexual assaults—report less than half of crimes to law enforcement.

The US Bureau of Justice Statistics *National Crime Victimization Survey* (NCVS) "is the nation's primary source of information on criminal victimization." According to the survey, only 42% of violent victimizations were reported to police in 2022. Percentages range from 81% of motor vehicle thefts reported to just 21% of rape and sexual assaults. The NCVS covers all crime victims nationwide, not just those on college campuses, but underreporting of sexual assaults in particular has long been documented among college students.

Two recent nationwide surveys found college students often don't report incidents of sexual violence to law enforcement. For example, of the 14% of college students who reported experiencing unwanted sexual contact in a survey conducted in 2022 and 2023 by Vector Solutions, one in three didn't tell anyone about it at all. For those who did tell someone, 86% told friends or roommates, and 49% told their families. But only 6% told campus or local police, 7% told a university employee, and 3% went to an on-campus crisis center.⁹⁷ Similarly, 20% of female undergraduate and graduate students reported experiencing "nonconsensual sexual contact by physical force or inability to consent" during their time in school, according to a 2019 AAU survey. Overall, however, these women "made contact with a program or resource" for only 30% of incidents. And according to the AAU, "There was no relationship between official crime statistics and the prevalence rates from the survey." 98

The most common reasons victims gave for not reporting sexual assaults included the following:

- they could handle it themselves (AAU) or I wanted to deal with it on my own (Vector)
- incident was not serious enough to contact a program or resource (AAU) or I didn't think what happened was serious enough to talk about (Vector)
- the person felt embarrassed, ashamed, or that it would be too emotionally difficult to report (AAU) or I was ashamed/ embarrassed (Vector)

⁹⁶ Bureau of Justice Statistics 2023a.

⁹⁷ Vector Solutions 2023.

⁹⁸ Association of American Universities 2019.

• I wanted to forget it happened (Vector)99

Results from the AAU report show improvements at schools surveyed. "For schools that participated in both the 2015 and 2019 surveys, there were significant increases in student reports of their knowledge about school definitions and procedures related to sexual assault and other sexual misconduct." ¹⁰⁰

Title IX is a federal law that requires colleges and universities to respond promptly to reports of sexual violence but does not require them to publish Title IX statistics.

Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972 is a civil rights law that protects individuals from sex-based discrimination in educational programs and activities that receive federal funding. It requires that educational institutions must respond promptly and effectively to sexual harassment and sexual violence that creates a hostile environment. ¹⁰¹ Title IX does not apply to an educational institution that is controlled by a religious organization to the extent that application of Title IX would be inconsistent with the religious tenets of the organization. ¹⁰² Title IX also does not apply to an education institution whose primary purpose is the training of individuals for the military services of the United States or merchant marine. ¹⁰³

There is significant overlap between Title IX requirements and the Clery Act regarding what institutions must do in response to incidents of dating violence, domestic violence, sexual assault, and stalking. Schools must have a designated Title IX coordinator and must "prominently display on their websites" the coordinator's contact information. Applicants for admission and employment, parents or legal guardians, students and employees must be notified of the name or title, office address, email address, and telephone number of the Title IX coordinator.

Institutions can choose whether to have mandatory reporting for all employees or to designate some employees to be confidential resources for college students to discuss sexual harassment without automatically triggering a report to the Title IX office. For all schools, notice to a Title IX coordinator, or to an official with authority to institute corrective measures on the recipient's behalf, charges a school with actual knowledge and triggers the school's mandatory response obligations.

Schools must offer supportive measures to the person alleged to be the victim (referred to as the "complainant"):

24

⁹⁹ Association of American Universities 2019 and Vector Solutions 2023.

¹⁰⁰ Association of American Universities 2019.

¹⁰¹ White House Task Force to Protect Students from Sexual Assault 2014.

¹⁰² 20 USC, Section 1681(a)(3); and 34 CFR, Section 106.12(a).

¹⁰³ 20 USC, Section 1681(a)(4); and 34 CFR, Section 106.13.

- "The Title IX coordinator must promptly contact the complainant confidentially to discuss the availability of supportive measures, consider the complainant's wishes with respect to supportive measures, inform the complainant of the availability of supportive measures with or without the filing of a formal complaint, and explain to the complainant the process for filing a formal complaint."
- "Supportive measures are individualized services reasonably available that are non-punitive, non-disciplinary, and not unreasonably burdensome to the other party while designed to ensure equal educational access, protect safety, or deter sexual harassment." 104

Schools must follow a grievance process that complies with federal rules before imposing any disciplinary sanctions or other actions that are not supportive measures against the accused ("respondent.") A school's grievance process must

- "treat complainants equitably by providing remedies any time a respondent is found responsible;"
- "treat respondents equitably by not imposing disciplinary sanctions without following the grievance process prescribed;"
- "include a presumption that the respondent is not responsible for the alleged conduct until a determination regarding responsibility is made at the conclusion of the grievance process;"
- "include reasonably prompt time frames for conclusion of the grievance process, including appeals and informal resolutions, with allowance for short-term, good cause delays or extensions of the time frames;"
- "describe the range of or list the possible remedies a school may provide a complainant and disciplinary sanctions a school might impose on a respondent, following determinations of responsibility;"
- "state whether the school has chosen to use the preponderance of evidence standard or the clear and convincing evidence standard for all formal complaints;" and
- "describe the school's appeal procedures and the range of supportive measures available to complainants and respondents."¹⁰⁵

¹⁰⁴ US Department of Education 2020.

¹⁰⁵ Ibid.

Remedies, which are required to be provided to a complainant when a respondent is found responsible,

- "must be designed to maintain the complainant's equal access to education;
- may include the same individualized services described as supportive measures;
- need not be non-disciplinary or non-punitive and need not avoid burdening the respondent; and
- require objective evaluation of all relevant evidence, inculpatory and exculpatory, and avoid credibility determinations based on a person's status as a complainant, respondent, or witness."¹⁰⁶

Title IX personnel (Title IX coordinators, investigators, decision-makers, and people who facilitate any informal resolution process) must be free from conflicts of interest or bias for or against complainants or respondents and must receive training on the law's definition of sexual harassment, the scope of the school's education program or activity, how to conduct an investigation and grievance process including hearings, appeals, and informal resolution processes, as applicable, and how to serve impartially, including by avoiding prejudgment of the facts at issue, conflicts of interest, and bias. Recipients must post materials used to train Title IX personnel on their websites, if any, or make materials available for members of the public to inspect.

The federal government does not require colleges and universities to publish statistics for the number of Title IX complaints they receive; only three states—Louisiana, ¹⁰⁷ Maryland, ¹⁰⁸ and New York ¹⁰⁹—require schools to report this information. Data from Maryland provide an example of how publishing Title IX reports could give parents and students a more complete view of campus safety:

- During the state's 2020-2022 reporting cycle, institutions of higher education in Maryland reported 957 incidents categorized as sexual assault.
- Of the 527 reports categorized as Sexual Assault I (rape), only 23% were reported to law enforcement.
- Of the remaining 430 categorized as Sexual Assault II (attempted rape and other non-consensual sexual contact), just 13% were reported to law enforcement.

The data show that more incidents of sexual assault were reported to campus Title IX authorities (957) than to law enforcement (173). The

26

¹⁰⁶ Ibid.

¹⁰⁷ Act 472 of the 2021 Regular Legislative Session of the Louisiana Legislature.

¹⁰⁸ Education Article § 11–601.

¹⁰⁹ New York State Education Law Article 129-B (also known as "Enough Is Enough").

state's 2022 report notes that even these additional data understate the true prevalence of sexual misconduct on college campuses:

For institutions that collected data on prevalence of sexual violence . . . many found that the incidents of sexual misconduct reported to the college and university represent only a subset of the incidents experienced. In other words, the reports of incidents provided by the institutions for this mandate may underreport incidents of sexual violence.¹¹⁰

In the spring of 2019, the University of Tennessee (UT) System developed a standard format for reporting and tracking Title IX-related data across all UT institutions. The Title IX statistics reported tell a similar story to those in Maryland. UT Chattanooga reported 64 incidents of sexual assault through its Title IX office—only three appear in the 2019 *Crime on Campus* published by TBI.¹¹¹ In 2021, UT Knoxville reported 20 rape and 24 fondling crimes in its Clery report; the Title IX office reported 79 cases of sexual misconduct.¹¹² Just as it does in Maryland, the apparent discrepancies aren't evidence of deliberate underreporting of crimes by institutions in Tennessee; rather, the discrepancies reflect differences in reporting requirements.

Crime affects students off campus as well and isn't part of existing reports.

Campus crime statistics reported under federal and state law exclude many incidents that occur off campus. Under federal law, colleges and universities are required to report only those incidents that occur on campus, on public property within or immediately adjacent to their campuses, or on noncampus buildings or property that the colleges and universities own or control. And under state law they are required to report only those crimes that occur on campus and in student housing. But as one news story put it, "Parents don't draw the distinction between on-campus and off-campus crime if their child is the victim." 113

A 2005 study by the US Department of Justice found college students were more likely to be victims of violence off campus than on campus between 1995 and 2002. This was true for both students who lived on campus (85%) and those living off campus (95%). 114 A 2009 study at Texas Tech University found 1,600 students were crime victims off campus in Lubbock, compared with only 35 crimes in the school's federal crime statistics. 115

¹¹⁰ Maryland Higher Education Commission 2022.

¹¹¹ UT-Chattanooga 2019.

¹¹² University of Tennessee Knoxville 2021.

¹¹³ O'Dell 2016.

¹¹⁴ Bureau of Justice Statistics 2005.

¹¹⁵ Makris and Ramos 2022.

From the beginning, lawmakers and the Clery family wrestled with how to include off-campus crimes in the statistics. In an interview with *The Republic*, Connie Clery said the bill's sponsor, Senator Arlen Specter, agonized over how to track off-campus crime. Ultimately, the decision was made to track only crimes on campus so there would be some data available when previously there was none. "That has been the monumental problem forever," Clery said about tracking off-campus crime.¹¹⁶

For law enforcement agencies across Tennessee, including those with jurisdictions over or adjacent to college campuses, latitude and longitude coordinates are a required part of entering the location of an incident in TIBRS.¹¹⁷ That data may make it possible for TBI to provide statistics for crimes reported within a certain distance of college campuses. Although TBI staff said this could be done, they cautioned that "TBI does not have the functionality to generate such reports at this time." They also cautioned that changes to the reporting process "could result in double reporting of incidents" and that reporting agencies need to remain in compliance with FBI standards.¹¹⁸

Colleges and universities are conducting surveys to go beyond crime statistics and assess their campus safety climates.

When the White House Task Force to Protect Students From Sexual Assault was established in January 2014, one of its primary goals was "to provide institutions of higher education with tools that they can use to more effectively respond to and prevent rape and sexual assault." One of those tools was a climate survey "designed to help schools understand the magnitude and nature of sexual victimization experienced by students." The federal Bureau of Justice Statistics conducted a nine-school pilot survey of more than 23,000 undergraduate students during the 2014-15 academic year and published the results in January 2016. The survey covered the following topics:

- general climate of the school
- perceptions of leadership, policies, and reporting
- prevalence of sexual violence
- context around the incidents of sexual violence
- bystander confidence and readiness to help
- perceptions of sexual assault

28

¹¹⁶ O'Dell 2016.

 $^{^{\}scriptscriptstyle{117}}$ Tennessee Bureau of Investigation 2018.

¹¹⁸ Email correspondence with Yeselin Pendleton, assistant director, TBI criminal justice information services division, October 26, 2023.

¹¹⁹ Bureau of Justice Statistics 2016.

- rape myth acceptance
- prevalence of interpersonal violence

Because rape and sexual assault "often go unreported to police and are thus undercounted in official law enforcement statistics," the report suggested that campus climate surveys "have the potential to collect information that is needed to understand which policies and programs are most effective at reducing the prevalence of rape and sexual assault, providing effective and necessary services to victims, investigating sexual victimization incidents, and holding perpetrators accountable." ¹²⁰

In the spring of 2015, the AAU surveyed more than 150,000 students at 27 colleges and universities across the country (none in Tennessee). The study was "one of the first to implement a uniform methodology across multiple [institutions] and to produce statistically reliable estimates for each." The AAU followed up in the spring of 2019 with a survey of more than 180,000 students at 33 colleges and universities, including Vanderbilt University. Twenty-one schools participated in both the 2015 and 2019 surveys, providing them with "a means to track trends for key types of victimization and climate outcomes." 122

Several schools in Tennessee have also conducted their own surveys:

- UT Chattanooga has used a campus climate survey each year since the 2014-15 academic year. 123
- In 2016, the University of Tennessee formed a systemwide climate study team and conducted a climate survey across all its campuses in the spring of 2017.¹²⁴
- Belmont University conducted a campus climate survey in spring 2016, which it uses to inform its "Basics of Sexual Violence Prevention" program for students.¹²⁵
- Lipscomb University conducted a campus sexual climate survey during sexual assault awareness week in 2016. 126
- East Tennessee State conducted campus climate surveys in 2016, 2017, and 2018, and published a 2018-2019 sexual assault prevention report. 127

¹²⁰ Ibid.

¹²¹ Cantor, et al. 2017.

¹²² Cantor, et al. 2020.

¹²³ UT Chattanooga "Campus Climate Survey Results."

 $^{^{124}\,}$ University of Tennessee System "Student Experience Survey" and Rankin and Associates 2018.

¹²⁵ Belmont University "Prevention Programs." Note: actual survey results are not online.

¹²⁶ Chaudoin 2016.

¹²⁷ East Tennessee State University "Consumer Info and Reports."

At least nine states have passed laws requiring sexual misconduct surveys for all public—and usually also private—postsecondary institutions. ¹²⁸ And soon, all colleges and universities will be required by federal law to administer a campus climate survey every two years. The Violence Against Women Act Reauthorization Act of 2022 directed the US Secretary of Education to develop "a standardized online survey tool regarding postsecondary student experiences with domestic violence, dating violence, sexual assault, sexual harassment, and stalking." Once this survey is made available, institutions will be required to administer the survey every two years and report the results and publish them on their websites. A contract for survey design and testing was awarded in September 2023. ¹³⁰

Programs to educate students and support victims of crime may lead to an increase in the number of crimes reported.

According to *Not Alone: The First Report of the White House Task Force to Protect Students From Sexual Assault,* "For colleges and universities, breaking the cycle of violence poses a unique challenge. When a school tries to tackle the problem—by acknowledging it, drawing attention to it, and encouraging survivors to report—it can start to look like a dangerous place. On the flip side, when a school ignores the problem or discourages reporting (either actively or by treating survivors without care), it can look safer. Add to this the competition for top students or a coveted spot on a college rankings list—and a school might think it can outshine its neighbor by keeping its problem in the shadows."¹³¹

An increase in reported cases of sexual assault may be indicative of an increased willingness to report these crimes, rather than an increase in sexual assaults themselves. According to researchers at the University of Texas at Austin, "When numbers of sexual assault reports rise, it is often an indicator of successful response and outreach efforts." Susan McCallister director of campus safety and compliance at Auburn University told a campus news editor, "I don't want to see the numbers go up, but we do want to see more people report if things are happening to them. We really want people to tell us, even if they report things and don't want to take any action, at least we can include the information in our crime statistics." ¹³³

¹²⁸ Smith and Swartout 2023. Louisiana, New York, California, New Hampshire, Massachusetts, Illinois, Nevada, Connecticut, and Maine are the nine states.

¹²⁹ Bureau of Justice Statistics "FY 2023 Campus Climate Survey."

¹³⁰ Ibid.

¹³¹ White House Task Force to Protect Students from Sexual Assault 2014.

¹³² Busch-Armendariz, Sulley, and Hill 2016.

¹³³ Mealins 2021.

References

- American Council on Education. 2023. *A President's Guide to the Clery Act*: 2023 Edition. https://www.acenet.edu/Documents/A-Presidents-Guide-to-the-Clery-Act.pdf.
- Association of American Universities. 2019. *Campus Climate Survey*. https://www.aau.edu/key-issues/campus-climate-and-safety/aau-campus-climate-survey-2019.
- Belmont University. "Prevention Programs." Accessed November 2, 2023. https://www.belmont.edu/title-ix/prevention-programs.html.
- Beyette, Beverly. 1989. "Campus Crime Crusade: Howard and Connie Clery Lost Their Daughter to a Crazed Thief; Now They're Angry and Fighting Back." *Los Angeles Times*, August 10. https://www.latimes.com/archives/la-xpm-1989-08-10-vw-301-story.html.
- Bureau of Justice Statistics. 2005. *Violent Victimization of College Students*, 1995-2002. US Department of Justice, Office of Justice Programs. https://bjs.ojp.gov/content/pub/pdf/vvcs02.pdf.
- ——. 2016. Campus Climate Survey Validation Study Final Technical Report. https://bjs.ojp.gov/content/pub/pdf/ccsvsftr.pdf.
- ——. 2023a. *Criminal Victimization*, 2022. US Department of Justice, Office of Justice Programs. https://bjs.ojp.gov/document/cv22.pdf.
- ———. 2023b. "FY 2023 Campus Climate Survey." https://bjs.ojp.gov/funding/opportunities/objs-2023-171772.
- Busch-Armendariz, Noel, Caitlin Sulley, and Kathleen Hill. 2016. *The Blueprint for campus police: Responding to sexual assault.* Institute on Domestic Violence and Sexual Assault, The University of Texas at Austin. https://sites.utexas.edu/idvsa/files/2019/03/Blueprint_February-2016_FINAL_2-3.pdf.
- Cantor, David, Bonnie Fisher, Susan Chibnall, Shauna Harps, Reanne Townsend, Gail Thomas, Hyunshik Lee, Vanessa Kranz, Randy Herbison, and Kristin Madden. 2020. *Report on the AAU Campus Climate Survey on Sexual Assault and Misconduct*. Prepared for the Association of American Universities by Westat. https://www.aau.edu/sites/default/files/AAU-Files/Key-Issues/Campus-Safety/Revised%20 Aggregate%20report%20%20and%20appendices%201-7_(01-16-2020_FINAL).pdf.
- Cantor, David, Bonnie Fisher, Susan Chibnall, Reanne Townsend, Hyunshik Lee, Carol Bruce, and Gail Thomas. 2017. *Report on the AAU Campus Climate Survey on Sexual Assault and Sexual Misconduct*. Prepared for the Association of American Universities by Westat. https://www.aau.edu/sites/default/files/AAU-Files/Key-Issues/Campus-Safety/AAU-Campus-Climate-Survey-FINAL-10-20-17.pdf.
- Chaudoin, Kim. 2016. "Lipscomb hosts sexual assault awareness week to help promote safe campus environment." News release, April 18. https://www.lipscomb.edu/news/lipscomb-hosts-sexual-assault-awareness-week-help-promote-safe-campus-environment.
- County Technical Assistance Service (CTAS). "Current Retention Schedules." Reference Number: CTAS-2068. Accessed October 19, 2023. https://www.ctas.tennessee.edu/eli/current-retention-schedules.
- East Tennessee State University. "Consumer Info and Reports." Accessed November 2, 2023. https://www.etsu.edu/universitycounsel/compliance/info_reports.php.
- Federal Communications Commission. 2021. "Indoor Location Accuracy Timeline and Live Call Data Reporting Template." Last modified July 26, 2021. https://www.fcc.gov/public-safety-and-

- homeland-security/policy-and-licensing-division/911-services/general/location-accuracy-indoor-benchmarks.
- Greenhouse, Linda. 2006. "911 Call Is Held as Evidence if Victim Cannot Testify." New York Times, June 20. https://www.nytimes.com/2006/06/20/washington/20scotus.html.
- Griffaton, Michael C. 1993. "Forewarned is Forearmed: The Crime Awareness and Campus Security Act of 1990 and the Future of Institutional Liability for Security Act of 1990 and the Future of Institutional Liability for Student Victimization Student Victimization." Case Western Reserve Law Review 43(2): 525-590. https://scholarlycommons.law.case.edu/caselrev/vol43/iss2/6/.
- Holder, Rachel. 2017. "Campus Crime Reporting Under the Clery Act." *DttP: Documents to the People* 45(4): 7-12. (Government Documents Round Table of the American Library Association.) https://doi.org/10.5860/dttp.v45i4.6565.
- Justia. 2022. "Recording Phone Calls and Conversations: 50-State Survey." Last reviewed October 2022. https://www.justia.com/50-state-surveys/recording-phone-calls-and-conversations/.
- Kassis, Brittany P. 2017. "911 Dispatchers: Their Role as Evidence Collectors." (Master's thesis) CUNY John Jay College of Criminal Justice. https://academicworks.cuny.edu/jj_etds/48/.
- Kosziollek, Samantha A. 2019. "911 Dispatchers: Investigating Their Knowledge of Eyewitness Evidence Collection." (Master's thesis) CUNY John Jay College of Criminal Justice. https://academicworks.cuny.edu/jj_etds/121/.
- McDonald, Hannah. 2023. "At some colleges, calls to police aren't recorded. A commission is encouraging lawmakers to help with costs." NewsChannel5.com, September 28. https://www.newschannel5.com/news/at-some-colleges-calls-to-police-arent-recorded-a-commission-is-encouraging-lawmakers-to-help-with-costs.
- Makris, Joanna and Henry Ramos. 2022. "Off-campus crime data reveals hole in US law." *The Daily Toreador*, February 15. https://www.dailytoreador.com/news/off-campus-crime-data-reveals-hole-in-us-law/article_b868f00a-ceab-11e0-a9b5-001a4bcf6878.html.
- Maryland Higher Education Commission. 2022. Report on Campus Climate and Sexual Violence at Maryland Colleges and Universities. https://mhec.maryland.gov/publications/Documents/Research/AnnualReports/2022_MSAR_11669_Report_on_Campus_Climate_and_Sexual_Violence_at_Maryland_Colleges_and_Universitiesfinal.pdf.
- Mealins, Evan. 2021. "What the annual security report tells us about crime at Auburn." *The Auburn Plainsman*, October 3. https://www.theplainsman.com/article/2021/10/what-the-annual-security-report-tells-us-about-crime-at-auburn.
- Municipal Technical Advisory Service (MTAS). 2022. "Records Retention Schedules." Reference Number: MTAS-525. https://www.mtas.tennessee.edu/reference/records-retention-schedules.
- Murphy, Brett. 2022. "How Jessica Logan's Call for Help Became Evidence Against Her." *ProPublica*, November 20. https://www.propublica.org/article/911-call-analysis-jessica-logan-evidence.
- National Emergency Number Association. 2018. "NENA E9-1-1 PSAP Equipment Standards." NENA-STA-027.3-2018 (Originally 04-001). https://cdn.ymaws.com/www.nena.org/resource/resmgr/standards/NENA-STA-027.3-2018_20180702.pdf.
- National 911 Program. 2020. "Kari's Law and RAY BAUM'S Act Requirements." https://www.911.gov/assets/Karis_Law_And_RAY_BAUMS_Act-Oct_2020.pdf.

- New York University. 2022. "Use of Call Recording and/or Call Monitoring for Customer Service Improvement." University policy. Last Revision: July 1, 2022. https://www.nyu.edu/about/policies-guidelines-compliance/policies-and-guidelines/call-monitoring-customer-service.html.
- Numonix. 2019. "Recording Calls at Universities: What you Need to Know." Accessed September 22, 2023. https://numonixrecording.com/blog/recording-calls-at-universities-what-you-need-to-know/.
- O'Dell, Rob. 2016. "Why campus crime stats don't tell the whole story." WZZM13.com, April 18. https://www.wzzm13.com/article/news/crime/why-campus-crime-stats-dont-tell-the-whole-story/69-140656804.
- O'Dell, Rob and Anne Ryman. 2016. "It means her life was not in vain': The tragedy that gave birth to the Clery Act." *The Republic*, April 15. https://www.azcentral.com/story/news/local/arizona-investigations/2016/04/15/tragedy-that-gave-birth-to-clery-act/82811052/.
- Rankin and Associates. 2018. *University of Tennessee Systemwide Campus Climate Research Study*. https://mycampus.tennessee.edu/wp-content/uploads/sites/18/2018/02/University-of-Tennessee-Aggregate-Campus-Climate-Assessment-Full-Report.pdf.
- Smith, Meredith, and Kevin Swartout. 2023. "How a Collaborative's Campus Climate Survey Can Help Prevent Sexual Misconduct." InsideHigherEd.com, May 19. https://www.insidehighered.com/opinion/views/2023/05/19/how-collaboratives-campus-climate-survey-can-help-prevent-sexual.
- Tennessee Advisory Commission on Intergovernmental Relations. 2017. *Tennessee's 911 System:*Functionality and Funding Adequacy. https://www.tn.gov/content/dam/tn/tacir/documents/2017_TN911System.pdf.
- Tennessee Bureau of Investigation. 2018. *TIBRS Data Collection*. 14th Edition. https://www.tn.gov/content/dam/tn/tbi/documents/TIBRSDataCollectionManual14thEditionRrevised12-21-20.pdf.
- ———. 2023. *Crime on Campus in Tennessee*. April 28. https://www.tn.gov/content/dam/tn/tbi/documents/Crime%20on%20Campus%202022%20Final%20SECURED.pdf.
- Tennessee Comptroller of the Treasury. "Records Retention." Open Records Counsel. Accessed September 21, 2023. https://comptroller.tn.gov/office-functions/open-records-counsel/open-meetings/records-retention.html.
- Tennessee Higher Education Commission. 2023a. "Authorized Institutions and Data." Authorized Institutions Overview as of May 4, 2023 (embedded image). https://www.tn.gov/thec/bureaus/student-aid-and-compliance/postsecondary-state-authorization/authorized-institutions-and-data. html.
- ———. 2023b. Fact Book 2022-2023. https://www.tn.gov/content/dam/tn/thec/bureau/research/other-research/factbook/2023/Fact%20Book_2023_SUMMER%20UPDATE.pdf.
- University of Tennessee Chattanooga. 2019. *Campus Report on Sexual Misconduct, Relationship Violence and Stalking*. Office of Title IX. https://www.utc.edu/sites/default/files/2020-05/titleixannualreport19-spreads-interactive.pdf.
- ——. "Campus Climate Survey Results." Accessed October 25, 2023. https://www.utc.edu/enrollment-management-and-student-affairs/title-ix/get-informed/campus-climate.
- University of Tennessee Knoxville. 2021. *Sexual Misconduct, Relationship Violence, Stalking, and Retaliation*. Office of Title IX. https://titleix.utk.edu/wp-content/uploads/sites/96/2022/04/2021-Annual-Report. pdf.

- University of Tennessee System. "Student Experience Survey." Accessed November 2, 2023. https://mycampus.tennessee.edu/.
- US Department of Education. 2021. *Clery Act Appendix for FSA Handbook*. Office of Postsecondary Education. https://fsapartners.ed.gov/sites/default/files/attachments/2020-10/CleryAppendixFinal.pdf.
- ———. 2020. Summary of Major Provisions of the Department of Education's Title IX Final Rule. https://www2.ed.gov/about/offices/list/ocr/docs/titleix-summary.pdf.
- ——. "Clery Act Reports." Accessed September 21, 2023. https://studentaid.gov/data-center/school/clery-act-reports.
- Vector Solutions. 2023. *The State of Sexual and Gender-Based Violence*. Campus Prevention Network National Insights Report. Available for download at https://www.vectorsolutions.com/resources/whitepapers-guides/the-state-of-sexual-and-gender-based-violence-in-higher-education/.
- White House Task Force to Protect Students from Sexual Assault. 2014. NOT ALONE: The First Report of the White House Task Force to Protect Students From Sexual Assault. https://www.justice.gov/archives/ovw/page/file/905942/download.

Persons Contacted

Anthony Berryhill, Chief of Police University of Tennessee Health Science Center

Abigail Boyer, Associate Executive Director Clery Center

Adria Branch, Legislative Data Analytics Auditor Tennessee Comptroller of the Treasury

Brandon Bray, Sales Engineer Omnigo

Daniel Carter, President Safety Advisors for Educational Campuses

Elizabeth Clemens, Dispatch Operations Supervisor Tennessee Technological University

Jennifer Coss, Southeast Regional Sales Manager Omnigo

Pat Cunningham, Chief of Police Belmont University

Jeffrey Dale, Chief of Campus Security Lipscomb University

Lynn Fisher, Director of Emergency Management Austin Peay State University

Chris Florczak, Channel Sales Executive Southeast Red Sky

Chuck Grimes, Director of Operations Tennessee Board of Regents

Matt Holzmacher, Administrative Lieutenant University of Tennessee Chattanooga Police Department

Steven Jancarek, Statistical Analyst Tennessee Bureau of Investigation

Brian Johnson, Chief of Police Northeast State Community College

Michael Kasitz, Assistant Vice President for Public Safety Austin Peay State University Troy Lane, Chief of Police and Associate Vice Chancellor for Public Safety University of Tennessee

John D. Lotrionte, Director of Campus Police and Safety

Christian Brothers University

Paul Marshall, Senior Director Facilities Planning & Preparedness Tennessee Higher Education Commission

Derek Myers, Chief of Police University of Memphis

Representative Brandon Ogles Former State Representative District 61, Tennessee

James Oister, Police Officer Cleveland State Community College

Aaron Patton, Chief of Police Jackson State Community College

Yeselin Pendleton, Assistant Director CJIS Division Tennessee Bureau of Investigation

Tommy Phelps, Chief of Police Nashville State Community College

Daniel Renegar, Chief of Police Chattanooga State Community College

George Sanchez, Senior Enterprise Account Executive Intrado

Dolores Stafford, President and CEO D. Stafford & Associates

Andrea Stewart, Data Analytics Auditor Tennessee Comptroller of Treasury

Davis Strange, Chief of Staff Department of Public Safety Vanderbilt University

Curtis Sutton, Executive Director Tennessee Emergency Communications Board

Rick Thomas, Engagement Officer RapidSOS

Jennifer White Regional Manager Public Safety Team RapidSOS

Mike Williams, Assistant Vice Chancellor for Safety and Security Tennessee Board of Regents

Sammie Williams, Chief of Police Austin Peay State University

Kristie Winters, Assistant Chief of Police Austin Peay State University

Appendix A: Senate Bill 2827 House Bill 2729, as amended

Senate State and Local Government 1

Amendment No. 1 to SB2827

Briggs Signature of Sponsor

AMEND Senate Bill No. 2827

House Bill No. 2729*

by deleting all language after the enacting clause and substituting:

SECTION 1.

- (a) The Tennessee advisory commission on intergovernmental relations (TACIR) shall perform a comprehensive evaluation of the routing and storage of emergency communications on colleges and universities in this state.
 - (b) The evaluation must include a review of:
 - (1) The ability of the institution to store data and recordings relating to emergency communications, and the ability to store and retrieve complaints of criminal activity alleged to have occurred on campus; and
 - (2) Best policies and procedures, and consistency of messaging in this state, with respect to improving the ability of colleges and universities to store data and recordings relating to emergency communications.

SECTION 2. This act takes effect upon becoming a law, the public welfare requiring it.

SA0730 014574 - 1 -



Appendix B: Campus Security Survey Results

Commission staff emailed 151 Tennessee colleges and universities with a link to an online survey; 23 schools responded.¹³⁴ Respondents were able to skip questions.

Question 1: Does your institution have a campus police, public safety, or security department?

Yes: 15 (65%)

No: 8 (35%)

Question 2: Does your institution contract with a third-party to provide security services?

Yes: 8 (35%)

No: 15 (65%)

Question 3: In what format do you save information on crimes that have been reported? (Check all that apply)

Hard copies: 15 (65%)

Microsoft Word: 7 (30%)

Microsoft Excel: 2 (9%)

Other record management software: 10 (43%)

Question 4: How long do you save this information? (write-in)

Six schools answered "indefinitely" or "as long as the school has been operating."

Two schools answered 15 years.

Five schools answered 10 years.

Five schools answered 7 years.

One school answered 5 years.

One school answered 3 years.

One school answered "minimum of 3 years."

One school answered "until we switch vendors, then many times it is lost."

¹³⁴ Union University, Belmont University, Franklin Hair Academy School of Cosmetology, East Tennessee State University, Middle Tennessee State University, Image Maker Beauty Institute, Meharry, Goulds Academy, Tennessee College of Applied Technology- Dickson, Memphis Theological Seminary, University of Tennessee- Martin, University of Tennessee- Knoxville, Tennessee Wesleyan University, Arnold's Beauty School, Nossi College of Art & Design, Allied Health Careers Institute, LeMoyne-Owen College, Pentecostal Theological Seminary, Austin Peay State University, Middle Tennessee School of Anesthesia, Johnson University, Tennessee Technological University, and Tennessee College of Applied Technology-Harriman.

One school answered "we have not had crimes reported on campus."

Question 5: How often does your campus security staff receive training on Clery Act requirements?

Annually: 19 (86%)

Other: 3 (14%)¹³⁵

Question 6: How often does your campus security staff receive training on the reporting requirements of Tennessee's law, The College and University Security Information Act?

Annually: 18 (82%)

Other: 4 (19%)136

Question 7: How often do Campus Security Authorities (CSAs) on your campus receive training on the Clery Act?

Annually: 22 (96%)

Other: 1 (4%)¹³⁷

Question 8: Does your institution have a memorandum of understanding (MOU) with local law enforcement?

Yes: 12 (52%)

No: 11 (47%)

Question 9: Do you report crimes that have occurred on campus to local law enforcement?

Yes: 17 (74%)

No: 6 (26%)

Question 10: If local law enforcement responds to a call made by a student on campus, do they notify your institution?

Yes: 17 (74%)

No: 1 (4%)

Other: 5 (22%)138

^{135 &}quot;Other" responses included "during their training," "N/A," and "we do not have hired security staff on campus."

[&]quot;Other" responses included "during their training," "N/A," "we do not have hired security staff on campus," and "occasionally."

^{137 &}quot;Other" response stated "we are a small stand alone academy we have a very good relation with the local police."

¹³⁸ "Other responses included "I contact local law enforcement monthly to see if any crimes were reported," "sometimes, not always," "we have not had reported crimes on campus," and "we have never had a crime reported."

Question 11: Do you use a software program that notifies your institution when a call is made on campus to local law enforcement?

Yes: 1 (4%)

No: 22 (96%)

Question 12: Are law enforcement agencies cooperative when you request crime statistics from them in order to meet the Clery Act requirements?

Yes: 21 (91%)

No: 0 (0%)

Other: 2 (9%)139

Question 13: Can students report crimes to the institution online?

Yes: 9 (39%)

No: 14 (61%)

Question 14: Does your institution inform student that they should call 911 if they are victims of a crime?

Yes: 21 (91%)

No: 2 (9%)

Question 15: Does your institution inform students that they should call a campus security phone number only in nonemergency situations?

Yes: 7 (32%)

No: 15 (68%)

Question 16: If a student calls 911 from a cell phone while on-campus, is the call relayed to campus security or is it relayed to local law enforcement?

Campus Security: 0 (0%)

Local Law Enforcement: 23 (100%)

Question 17: Do you record calls made to campus security?

Yes: 6 (27%)¹⁴⁰

No: 16 (73%)

^{139 &}quot;Other" responses included "we have not had reported crimes on campus" and "yes, but they do not track our campus."

¹⁴⁰ Schools answered that they keep their call recordings for 30 days minimum, 90 days, 180 days, and indefinitely.